Corvedale Division Annual Report
May 2023 – April 2024
Comprising the parishes of Abdon & Heath, Acton Scott (Parish Meeting), Clee St Margaret, Culmington, Diddlebury, Eaton under Heywood/Hope Bowdler, Munslow, Rushbury, Stanton Lacy, Stoke St Milborough

Finance
Throughout the financial year Shropshire  Council has been struggling with an historic debt of £50m, due to the huge increase in demand post-Covid for Children and Adult Social care, together with high costs of providing housing for homeless people and demand for school transport for SEND children. Shropshire is not alone in this; over the last year and into 2024 we have seen a large number of local authorities effectively declare themselves bankrupt because they could not cope with post-Covid demand and the impact of inflation and ever-rising costs on service delivery. Birmingham and Nottingham were the most high profile of these. Such bankruptcy declarations are requested under a Section 114 notice which then means the Government  send in a team to go through finances and balance the books, often  through draconian measures such as selling off capital assets and closing all non statutory services such as libraries and leisure centres.
Shropshire Council was determined to avoid this and set stringent savings targets, particularly in Social Care, which were not only realised but actually exceeded. The Directorate succeeded in reorganising  services and using new technology to support people in their homes by concentrating on increasing domiciliary care services and a prevention programme to help keep our elderly population well and out of hospital.  By the end of the 23/24 financial year we had achieved massive savings of £22m. No resting on our laurels though as we are faced with another financial mountain to climb in the 2024/5 financial year, and I will be reporting on  our progress as we tackle this huge new challenge
Local Government Boundary Review
This was finally completed and has left some electoral divisions somewhat changed, especially around Shrewsbury which has seen a large increase in population since 2009.  In order to make sense of changes to divisions we’ve had to alter some of the parish boundaries.  This has required detailed work from our legal team to get the changes incorporated (and some polling districts redrawn) in time for the forthcoming General Election.
The Corvedale was one of the divisions to be enlarged  by the inclusion of Cardington parish.  The LGBCE were insistent that each division should have around 3,500 residents and despite its extensive geography Corvedale fell short of this.  The introduction of Cardington has rebalanced the numbers and we look forward to welcoming the residents of Cardington parish in 2025 after the  Local Government elections in May 2025..
There are some minor changes to parish boundaries within the divisions which have been asked for by the parishes.  These will be dealt with by the Council’s internal Community Governance Review committee after the 2025 Election.
Flooding
We have endured the wettest winter on record.  Many villages in the Corvedale have suffered from overflowing watercourses, and the speed of runoff from the hills and fields which can continue for days after the rain has stopped.  We have endured clogged drains, lanes scoured out by fast running water, bridges undermined and flooding in areas which are normally  unaffected.  Our highways team are doing their best but can be plagued by pothole repairs being washed away in the next downpour.   Parish councils with a lengthsman have done a sterling job digging out clogged ditches and clearing grids, drains etc.  Although FixMyStreet works reasonably well, the rural parishes still seem to be low on the list when it comes to road repairs, due to the inaccessibility of some of the rural roads.  If we could expand the lengthsman scheme and set up  mutually supportive communication with our highways depots I feel the scheme would work much better for the rural areas.
I will be working on this in the coming year.
Adult Social Care/Public Health
I have held this portfolio since 2022.  It is complex and wide-ranging and involves close working with health partners through the NHS Integrated Care Board and the Shropshire & Telford Acute Trust covering Shropshire & Telford Hospitals.
Caring for vulnerable adults is one of the Council’s most important statutory duties, whether those with learning disabilities or mental health issues between the ages of 18 – 65 or our 65+ residents. We have a duty of care to ensure people are safe and properly looked after, either in their own homes, with domiciliary care support or in residential care or nursing homes. We work closely alongside partners from health, the voluntary and private sectors to deliver the most appropriate support to ensure people can remain in the heart of their communities for as long as possible.
Providing care for both adults and children is by far the most expensive service provided by the Council, absorbing 77% of the Council’s overall budget.  Shropshire is a very rural county and care delivery costs  are  higher in rural areas than in the towns.  Costs are rising every year as our population grows and our residents  develop increasingly complex health needs. We have also taken action in the past year to inject extra funding into the domiciliary care market, which is working very well.
2024/25 will be even more challenging financially than last year for social care. We know that most people are much happier living in their own homes than in a care home. We are devising a variety  of technologies to help people stay safe and well in their homes.  These include technology in the home  which checks on the elderly and vulnerable  to ensure they have eaten, taken their medication etc.  The virtual ward scheme is growing; this enables sick people to be cared for remotely through constant oversight  via computer link and  physical interventions by a doctor or nurse when required.
On the Public Health side we have been working closely with our Health partners  through the Health & Wellbeing Board, which I co-chair with the CEO of the Integrated Care Board.  The HWB Board has done great work in highlighting   issues of access to healthcare, encouraging the social prescribing programme and supporting community based health hubs which are being rolled out throughout the county to help people access support without having to travel long distances. Other public health campaigns include stopping child vaping, working to reduce suicide levels particularly amongst the rural community, and developing a healthier weight strategy.  We’re also working on formulating a rural healthcare programme. This is one of my particular interests and I am pleased to see that it is being picked up  by the Health Service.  Public Health also funds the Health and Wellbeing Bus which visits the farmers’ markets regularly and offers free healthchecks and health advice.  This has proved to be a great asset and popular with the farmers.
Finally: looking ahead, there is obviously a General Election looming this year, followed by Local Government Elections in May 2025.  Shropshire Council will spend the year ahead defying the Section 114 notice by  continuing to innovate, cut costs and serve our population as best we can in difficult circumstances.
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